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Dear Mr Shapps, 

 

Re: Government preparations for the end of the transition period with the EU - White 

Cliffs Inland Border Facility  

 

I would like to thank you for the opportunity you have given to Dover District Council as part 

of the engagement process to respond as the Local Authority with regards to the proposal to 

establish an Inland Border Facility (IBF) at White Cliffs Business Park, Dover. 

 

The Council notes that  the government has recognised the vital role that the Short Straits 

crossing plays as a key UK gateway for integrated supply chains and global deep-sea 

air/cargo distribution hubs transiting by road between the UK and mainland Europe and that 

ensuring fluidity and efficiency is crucial to this operation. 

 

The Council recognises the need to establish inland border facilities to ensure that effective 

border controls can be established now that the UK has left the European Union and welcomes 

the government’s decision to make this major investment in infrastructure at the White Cliffs 

Business Park (WCBP) recognising the potential this offers to provide significant employment 

opportunities and attract further investment to the District. 

 

The site chosen for the proposed development has been designated as employment land 

within the Local Plan for more than 20 years. Development at WCBP since then has taken 

place in phases, commencing with Phase 1 in the 1980’s running through to the present day 

where the bulk of Phase 2 is now substantially complete. The Council continues to see WCBP 

as a premier location for employment as set out in the Land Allocations Local Plan, which 

effectively incorporates WCBP Phase 3, the proposed location of the IBF. 

 

As was the case with WCBP Phases 1 and Phase 2, the provision of additional infrastructure 

has been a key consideration in bring forward development at Phase 3. The proposal for a 

new access road in the form of the Dover Fastrack/BRT scheme which, subject to achieving 

permission as standalone infrastructure, will facilitate access to the IBF was also intended to 

open-up access to Phase 3. As a local authority focused on delivering economic growth, we 

are keen to see the investment in this site acting as a catalyst for further economic investment 

in the locality. 
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The Council will of course have an active role to play in the operation of the IBF through its 

Port Health responsibilities and should the SDO be granted will be keen to work with the 

relevant agencies to further develop the Operational Management Plans for the site. 

 

However, whilst recognising the economic and employment benefits that this investment 

brings, the Council is equally aware that the construction of a facility of this size, all be it on 

land designated within the Local Plan for employment use, has inevitably raised many 

concerns with local residents and if not planned carefully, could adversely affect the Councils’ 

growth plans for the regeneration of Dover and the wider District. 

 

It is therefore vital that appropriate mitigation measures are put in place to manage any 

adverse impacts that may potentially be caused by the White Cliffs IBF proposals and, there 

are four key areas of concern, on which the Council is seeking detailed discussion with the 

relevant government departments: 

 

1. Traffic Management and the impact on the growth agenda. 

 

As outlined above, the proposed access to the IBF is from the A2/A256 junction and 

then via the existing B&Q roundabout and Section 2 of the proposed Dover Fastrack 

scheme. 

 

The traffic modelling including within the Transport Assessment for the new facility 

makes it clear that the location of the IBF will inevitably lead to a significant increase 

in the use of the M2/A2 corridor by HGV traffic which is currently using the M20/A20. 

This has the potential to create significant traffic management issues on the local road 

network and in particular to further exacerbate the existing capacity issues at both the 

A258/A2 Duke of York’s Roundabout and the A2/ A256/Sandwich Road roundabout at 

Whitfield. 

 

The Council has had serious concerns regarding the capacity issues at these two 

junctions for some years recognising the limitations these constraints could potentially 

place on the Council’s plans for economic and housing growth. 

 

Highways England clearly shares similar concerns as evidenced by the objections they 

have made in response to several recent planning proposals on the grounds of the 

impact that such developments would potentially have on the capacity of the strategic 

road network. 

 

In order to mitigate the additional impact that the IBF will place upon the local road 

network, and thus safeguard the Council’s plans for growth, the Council would be 

grateful for an early meeting with the Secretary of State for Transport to discuss how 

plans can be brought forward as soon as possible to address the following key issues: 

 

• The upgrading of the on and off slip roads to the A256/A2 junction to current 

design standards. 

 

• Improvements being delivered to the configuration and capacity of the A258/A2 

Duke of York’s Roundabout to ensure that Deal bound traffic is not hindered by 

increased traffic on the strategic road network. 
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• Improvements to the A2/A256/Sandwich Road roundabout at Whitfield 

including the introduction of a signalised junction to ensure that local traffic is 

not hindered by increased traffic on the strategic road network. 

In addition to these short-term measures, the Council has been lobbying for many 

years for the dualling of the section of the A2 between Lydden and Dover. This route 

provides vital resilience to the M20/A20 corridor and given that the proposed IBF will 

increase traffic on this route, we would reiterate once again our request that the Lydden 

to Dover A2 dualling scheme be included in the next Roads Investment Strategy 

programme. 

 

2. Impact on Local Residents & the Environment 

 

Whilst this site has of course been designated as employment land within the Local 

Plan for more than 20 years, the Council is none the less pleased to note the efforts 

made within the site layout to shield the proposed development from the residential 

properties to the east, through the provision of buffer zones and additional planting 

together with the other environmental measures as set out in the Environmental 

Management Plan. 

 

Comments associated with the site layout and the measures taken to mitigate the 

impact of the development are contained within the Council’s response as Local 

Planning Authority and to avoid duplication are not repeated here. The Council is 

concerned however that these proposals have yet to be relayed in a detailed format to 

the residents most affected during the course of the engagement period. 

 

The Council would therefore urge, as a matter of some urgency, that the Department 

of Transport engages with the residents and provides them with responses to those 

issues of concern, which include the provision of a scaled layout plan of the proposed 

site together with details of the proposals to ensure that the environmental issues 

around sound, light and air pollution will be soundly addressed. 

 

The construction of the IBF does affect a section of the North Downs Way, which it is 

noted is proposed to be diverted along the eastern edge of the site. The current Local 

Plan does in fact provide for the route of the North Downs Way to be restored to its 

original alignment along the Roman road and across the A2 on a new bridleway bridge 

to continue to Pineham when the area is developed for employment use. 

 

Whilst the Council understands the reasons for the diversion of the footpath, there are 

local concerns that this diversion will become permanent and the opportunity to 

improve the national trail lost. We would therefore ask that should the IBF cease 

operation by 31 December 2025 as indicated within the SDO legislation, that the 

footpath being restored to its original alignment along the Roman road. 

 

Developments such as this, will inevitably have an impact on the environment and the 

activities associated with it’s operation are potentially detrimental to the objectives 

contained within Council’s Climate Change Strategy, prepared following the Council’s 

agreement to declare a Climate Emergency in January 2020. 

 

The suite of documents prepared to support the proposal covers these issues in 

considerable detail, which it is not appropriate to seek to duplicate within this response. 

However, the Council would ask that every effort be taken to mitigate those impacts 
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identified within the Analysis of the Likely Environmental Effects of the Development 

Report as prepared by WSP and that this Analysis be shared with those residents most 

affected by the development. 

 

3. Impact of Development on Dover Fastrack and Local Businesses 

 

As outlined above, the proposed access to the IBF is from the existing B&Q roundabout 

via Section 2 of the Dover Fastrack scheme. The Dover Fastrack proposal forms part 

of the masterplan for the development of at c5,750 new homes, at Whitfield with a mix 

and quality of housing supported by the provision for a fast bus link to the town centre 

and rail station as integral to the development. The Fastrack scheme has attracted 

significant grant support from Homes England and detailed design is well advanced 

with construction planned to start in late 2021. 

 

The design of the scheme, which includes bus priority measures, segregated busways, 

and camera enforcement on sections of route, including a new bridge over the A2, had 

always been intended to open-up access to WCBP Phase 3. 

 

However, the volume of traffic generated by the IBF is likely to be far higher than usage 

levels previously envisaged and so the Council is concerned that should queues of 

traffic form beyond the boundaries of the site that this could adversely impact upon the 

operation of the Dover Fastrack Scheme and indeed on other businesses operating 

from White Cliffs Business Park. 

 

We would therefore ask that every effort is made in developing the Operational 

Management Plan to ensure the effective operation of the IBF site access and egress 

arrangements and thus eliminate any risk that queues of HGVs extending outside the 

site obstruct the efficient operation of the Dover Fastrack scheme or queue back onto 

Honeywood Parkway. 

 

4. Support for Local Economic Growth 

 

As noted earlier, the site chosen for the proposed development has been designated 

as employment land within the Local Plan for more than 20 years and the Council 

welcomes the investment in infrastructure at the White Cliffs Business Park (WCBP) 

that the IBF proposal offers. 

 

WCBP has been identified as a premier location for employment, as set out in the Core 

Strategy and Land Allocations Local Plan, and whilst the IBF brings forward some 

employment opportunities in the short-term, the Council is keen to see plans developed 

for the longer term noting that the Town and Country Planning (Border Facilities and 

Infrastructure) (EU Exit) (England) Special Development Order 2020, specifies that 

any facilities provided under this order will cease operation prior to 31 December 2025.  

 

This therefore raises questions as to the future of the site after this date. 

 

There appear, at this stage, to be two possible outcomes: 

 

i. That the site is surplus to requirements and the IBF is closed. 

 

ii. That continued use of the site is required and, subject to granting of planning 

consent, usage of the site as an IBF continues on a permanent basis. 
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Given that this area of the WCBP forms a key part of the Council’s allocation of 

employment land as set out in the Land Allocations within the current Local Plan and 

as a local authority focused on delivering economic growth, we welcome the 

investment in infrastructure, which facilities access to the IBF and the remainder of 

WCBP Phase 3. 

 

We equally assume that the government would be keen to support the Council’s growth 

agenda and we would therefore wish to engage with the Secretary of State for 

Transport and the Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy at 

the earliest opportunity to discuss future plans for the site. 

 

In particular, should operations on the site cease in 2025, as to whether ownership of 

the site could be transferred to Dover District Council to enable the Council to take 

forward plans to facilitate economic growth within the District. 

 

Alternatively, should use of the site, especially by HMRC, continue beyond 2025, then 

there would seem to be an opportunity to consolidate HMRC activity on this site and 

potentially relocate facilities currently sited elsewhere in Dover, such as those located 

at St. Johns Road to this site enabling land to be released for housing. 

 

In conclusion, the Council would like to reiterate that the provision of major investment in 

infrastructure and early job creation in the Dover locality is to be particularly welcomed, 

however without suitable mitigation of the risk of serious traffic disruption on local and strategic 

roads in the area the proposal would be unacceptable to residents and businesses in the 

District. 

 

The Council seeks early reassurance on the matters outlined above and I would welcome an 

early meeting with you to discuss how we can work together to take forward the points raised 

in my letter. 

 

Yours sincerely 
 

 
 
 
 

Cllr Trevor Bartlett 
Leader of the Council 
 
cc Natalie Elphicke MP 

Barbara Cooper, Kent CC 
Haroona Chughtai, DfT 


